
"PRIVATIZATION: ITS MOTIVES 
AND LIKELY CONSEQUENCES" 

by 
H. Landis GABEL* 

N° 87 / 37 

* H. Landis GABEL, Associate Professor of Industrial Economics, 
INSEAD, Fontainebleau, France 

Director of Publication : 

Charles WYPLOSZ, Associate Dean 
for Research and Development 

Printed at INSEAD, 
Fontainebleau, France 



Privatization: Its Motives and Likelv Conseauences 

H. Landis Gabel 
Associate Prof essor of Industrial Economics 

INSEAD (The Euronean Institute of Business Administration) 
Boulevard de Constance 

77305 Fontainebleau Cedex 
France 

October. 1987 

Forthcominc in Lee E. Preston. ed.. Research in Corporate Social  
Performance and Policv. JAI Press Inc.. 1999 

Abstract 

The privatization of public enterprise has recently become a 
fashionable police in manu countries. This paper examines 
privatization police to see what motivates it and what its lona 
run conseauences miaht be. The conclusions are 	that the 
oriainal objective of privatization has been to increase the 
efficience_ of resource use. but (2) that the form of ownershin of 
corporate assets - public or private - has verv little necessary 
relation to the achievement of efficience. Efficience is a 
function of industry structure and reaulatory reaime rather than 
of ownership form, per se, and there is some evidence that public 
police makers have perverted their original objective and have 
sacrificed efficience for the cake of a successful sale of 
publicly owned firms. 
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Those wh: routinely read the business and financial press are 
surely aware that privatization has recently becorrie a popular tool 
of industrial policy in many countries. This popularity is most 
apparent amonq the industrialized countries of Western Europe, but 
it is flot uniciue to thern. Manv developinq countries and Communist 
countries of both Europe and Asia seem to share an enthusiasm for 
privatization. 	In the United States. where publiclv owned, i.e., 
"nationalized," firms are uncommon, privatization is similarly 
popular. 

What is meant bv "privatization" and what forms does i t take? 
What has put i t so recently on so many politicianss agendas? And 
will the policy leave an endurinq leqacy of improved economic 
performance? These questions are the subject of this paper. 

What is Privatization? 

The terra "privatization" has two meaninqs which politiciens and 
the popular press often fail to distinquish vet which are vert' 
different in terras of the motives that prompt the policy and the 
policy's consequences. The first is a financial transaction - the 
sale of a publicly owned asset to the private sector. The second 
is the transfer of the authority to make resource allocation 
devisions from the government to the rnarketplace. As the 
following examples show, specific privatizations may entail one or 
both of these two meanings. To anticipate what will follow, the 
motive and consequence of a pure asset sale is principally 
financial while that of a pure change in decision making concerns 
the efficiency of resource allocation. 

The sale to private citizens of a nationalized firm's shares is 
the mort obvious and conspicuous form of privatization, especially 
in Western Europe. This can be full or partial stock sales or 
issuance of new shares (common in the U.K., West Germany, and 
Italy). 	It often involves a transfer of corporate control from 
the public to the private sector, but if a minority interest is 
sold (as in the case of sonne European airlines) or if new shares 
have no votinq riqhts (as in a few French privatizations), only a 



-J- 

financial transaction is involved. 

Althouqh there are no comprehensive statistics on the volume of 
these stock sales, the French government plans to privatize 66 
companies by 1991 for a total value of at least $50 billion. They 
have already privatized a dozen firms. The British qovernment, 
further ahead in the privatization program than the French, earned 
approximatel" $6 billion from fiscal years 1982 ta 1985. It huas 
now privatized over one-third of the firms that were nationalized 
in 1979. 

Not ail privatizations involve the sale of corporate shares. 
Privatization can entail seliing publicly owned non-corporate real 
or financial assets like qrazinq and tituber lands (U.S.), public 
housinq units (U.K.), roadside rest stops (Germany), toll bridges 
(the bridge over the Bosporus in Turkey), student loans, small 
business debts, and home mortqaqe insurance contracts (ail in the 
U.S.). 

When one considers policiez that involve a change in the authority 
to make resource allocation decisions from government direction to 
the marketplace, a variety of other phenornena are relevant. 
Requlatory liberalization of sectors in which public ownership 
never existed, like the U.S. airlines, telecommunications and 
financial sectors, is one. Another is to leqalize entry of 
private firms into the traditional domain of a publicly owned 
monopoly. Examples (actual or proposed) include the introduction 
of private TV stations in France and Spain, radio stations in 
Italy, privately owned firms in the U.K. telecommunications 
industry, and privately co-generated electricity in mary 
countries. Even Communist countries - for example, the Soviet 
Union, China, Cambodia, Vietnam, and Hunqary - are "privatizinq" 
by allowing individuels to produce on their own account in 
competition with state enterprise and by permittinq Foreign firms 
to enter free of state controls. 

Market competition can be enhanced by enforcing antitrust laws in 
sectors dominated by public enterprises. In the U.K., for 
example, the 1980 Competition Act extended the jurisdiction of the 
Monopolies and Mergers Commission to caver nationalized firms. 
The pressure for liberalization in the European airline industry -
an industry dominated by nationalized firms - is being led by the 
European Commission's efforts ta apply the antitrust statutes of 
the Treaty of Rame to the industry. 

Franchise bidding - competitive contracting with private firms for 
services traditionally performed by one government body for 
another - is another way by which market competition tan supplant 
qovernment dictation as a means of making resource allocation 
decisions. Examples of franchise bidding (drawn from the U.S., 
U.K., West Germany, and Switzerland) include table TV licenses, 
qarbaqe collection and disposai, hospital and school meal 
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preparation, airport traffic control, data processinq, fire-
fighting, and non-combat services for the military. Even pure 
management contracta can be franchised as has occurred in the 
hotel business in Africa. 

Finally, competitive user charges can be set or auctions conducted 
for publicly owned resources traditionally allocated at no 
explicit colt by qovernment discretion. Examples include airport 
landinq riqhts, portions of the radio spectrum, irrigation water, 
and the right to emit pollutants. 

Although privatization takes many forms, the focus of this paper 
is on the combination of an asset sale and a change in control 
such as ciccurs when a majority interest in a public corporation is 
sold to the private sector. The justification for this limited 
fo=us is that an asset sale with rio transfer of control is not 
very interestinq from an analytical standpoint and because U.S. 
style derequlation has already been widely studied. 

What Motivates Privatization? 

Given the form of privatization with which this paper is 
concerned, a reasonable way to start is to examine cases of 
nationalized firms and the historical reasons for their 
nationalization. This mi qht allow one to determine whether the 
privatizations that we are now observinq represent changes in 
political parties and ideology, altered economic conditions that 
made nationalization rational at one time and privatization 
equally rational now, or widespread recognition that 
nationalization has failed to achieve its policy objectives, 
whatever they may have been. 

Unfortunately, the historical examples of and motives for 
nationalization are so heterogeneous that they defy simple 
qeneralization. The frequency with which public utility networks 
(post, telephone, and telegraph service; transportation; 
electricity, qas, and water distribution, etc.) have been 
nationalized suggests that there is a common motive in many 
countries to control what have generally been believed to be 
"natural monopolies" (i.e., industries in which economies of scale 
or network economies are so large that it is efficient to have 
only one producer). Yet private ownership of these industries is 
the norm in the U.S. Natural resources and heavy metals 
industries are frequently nationalized (in Austria, the U.K., 
France, and Norway, for example), presumably for strateqic 
reasons, "et they are as frequently privately owned. Automobiles, 
matches, steel, tobacco, armements, banking, oil, aircraft, and 
Salt are ail industries in which one can find bath forms of 
ownership in Western Europe. 	In fast, with the exception of the 
postal service, there is no industry that is exclusively the 
preserve of the public sector in both Western Europe and the 
United States. 



Although the control of natural monopoly is the single must 
apparent motive for nationalization in the examples above, there 
are other motives that one could surmise. Government access to 
non-tax sources of revenue, prevention of imminent bankruptcy, 
central planning, provision of public goods, 	ail have 
rightful claims to one nationalization or another. 

In this melange of motives and examples, ideological dogma is also 
clearly evident, and there have been extensive nationalization 
campaigns, such as those under French President Mitterrand in 
1981-1982 and those in Africa after the independence movement, 
that have little alternative explanation. Because privatization 
is associated with conservative political principles and because 
its popularity waxed with the political shift to the right in the 
U.S. and in man European countries (e.g., the U.K., France, West 
Germany, Austria, the Netherlands), it is natural to assume that 
privatization is also principally rnotivated by political ideology. 

Yet to assume that ideology is ail that now motivates privatiza-
tion understates the breadth of the policy's appeal and may 
mislead one as to its consequences and durability. Although the 
timing of privatization and riqhtist resurgence is more than 
coincidental, privatization is flot just in vogue in conservative 
circles. For example, the French Socialists, before losing power, 
had begun to sell state corpc'rate assets and were intent on 
re-injecting private capital into the banks they had nationalized 
only a feu, years earlier. The British Labor Party, before 
Thatcher's Conservative Party victory in 1979, had started to sell 
shares in nationalized British Petroleum. More recently, the 
Labor and Alliance campaigns for the British general election in 
1987 were notable in their neqlect of the privatization vs. 
nationalization issue. Only the low flotation price, about which 
more will be said below, attracted the opposition parties' 
criticism. Finally, privatization has been embraced by left-wing 
governments in Italy, Sweden, and Portugal; by a number of 
Communist governments; and by many Socialist developing countries. 

If political ideology is not the dominant motive behind the 
current wave of privatizations, what is? We will see in the next 
section of the paper that the motive is principally economic. And 
whether privatization is to establish a durable legacy of improved 
economic performance or whether it will wane with the inevitable 
changes in governments is going to depend on the soundness of the 
economics underlying its objectives and its execution. It is 
precisely this economic soundness that will be assessed in this 
paper. 

Selling the Family Silver 

The first defining characteristic of privatization - the sale of 
an asset - sugqests a potential motive that is independent of 
ideology and political party. Governments trying to maintain or 
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reduce tax rates while sustaining program spending levels are 
undoubtedly tempted to sell public assets to finance their 
deficits. The revenue accruing from privatizations can be 
significant in relation to the borrowinq requirements of some 
national treasuries. In the U.K., proceeds from privatizations 
have risen from $600 million in 1979/80 to $3,350 million in 
1984/85. This latter figure constituted over 20% of the public 
sector borrowing requirement. French Prime Minister Chirac's 
privatizations have earned the French treasury $10.5 billion as of 
mid-1987, much of it to be used to reduce medium and long-term 
debt. 

This strictly financial motive is usually denied, set the 
financial press commonly suggests that it is dominant. This 
skepticism seems warranted by the deceptive accounting practices 
that disguise the financial ride of privatizations. Liquidation 
of an income earning asset is a way to finance an operating 
deficit. 	I t is nei ther a method of reducing expendi tures nor a 
method of increasing operating revenues. Yet national income 
accountinq methods commonly record the receipts from 
privatizations as curr,ent period income or, as in the U.S and the 
U.K., a réduction in public spending. That is, they deceptively 
record asset sales as income statement rather than as balance 
sheet transactions. 	(In fact, the balance sheet implications are 
completely ignored.) The result is that the severity of budget 
deficits is disguised and the politically difficult correction of 
their underlying cause may be postponed. 

In the U.S., the government has denied a financial motive for its 
asset sales, but skepticism here seems warranted by the link 
between privatization and provisions of the Gramm-Rudman Act. 
President Reagan's efforts to meet the law's 1988 target of a 
budget deficit of $108 billion included sales of Conrail, the 
Amtrac rail system, several regional power marketing 
administrations, and up to $40 billion of government loans made to 
students, farmers, small businesses and others. 

Although there are reasons to believe - and many who do believe -
that privatization is simply an expedient way of avoiding 
politically unpopular but ultimately necessary macroeconomic 
policy changes, there are as well reasons to believe the 
widespread government denials. 

Harold Macmillan, one of the skeptics, reportedly equated Prime 
Minister Thatcher's privatization policy with "selling the family 
silver". But how close is the analogy? And if it is close, when 
is it sensible to sell the family silver? 

In almost all instances, the assets that governments are selling 
are income earning. 	In that sense they are unlike family silver. 
Efficient and profitable enterprises like British Telecom, British 
Airways, British Aerospace, Cable and Wireless, and Jaguar find 
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ready buyers. The French and Italian privatizations are also of 
the mort profitable of the nationalized firms. (Enterprises that 
are a drain on national treasuries like British Leyland and 
British Steel are basically unsaleable.) So governments are 
exchanging an expected positive flow of net revenues in the future 
for a lump-sum payment now. 

There are a number of circumstances in which such an exchange 
would be rational. A national treasury's temporary need for 
liquidity while it undertakes macroeconomic adjustment policiés is 
one. Although this may be a valid motive in less developed 
countries under pressure from international lending agencies, it 
is less descriptive of developed Western countries. It is 
certainly not descriptive of the U.K. where the public sector now 
borrows virtually nothing. 

A second logical reason to sell publicly owned income earning 
assets (consistent with the first reason) is if the income from 
the sale exceeds the expected net present value of the returns the 
government could earn management of the assets itself. This would 
afford the government a capital gain and therefore is sensible 
even if the government does not need the liquidity. For this to 
be the case, however, requires first that private enterprise be 
able to manage the assets more profitably than the government (a 
point that will be taken up in the next section) and second that 
the government earn the full market value of the assets it sells. 

There is now serre historical information regarding the selling 
prices of the firms privatized in the U.K. They are shown in 
Table 1. 

Table 1  

Discounts on Major U.K. Privatizations  
Percent 

Company 	 Discount*  

Amersham International 	 35 
Associated British Ports 	 98 
British Aerospace 	 15 
British Petroleum 	 6 
British Telecom 	 91 
Cable and Wireless 	 15 
Jaguar 	 8 

*
Calculated from offer price to price one week lacer, adjusted 
for market-wide price movements. Source: Kay and Thompson 
(1q86) 

The British Telecom shares were widely believed to have been 
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underpriced. The Amersham shares were oversubscribed by a factor 
of twenty-two. Other privatizations suggest the same systematic 
underpricing. The queue for Rolls-Royce shares was one-half mile 
long. On hearing that 7.8 billion applications had been received 
for the 750 million shares of British Airways to be sold, 
Transport Secretary Sir John Moore called the sale, "a resounding 
success!" (International Herald Tribune, February 9, 1987). 	In 
France, there are also indications that shares in privatizations 
are underpriced. Shares in the Paribas privatization were 
oversubscribed by a factor of forty. And the shares of Compagnie 
Generale d'Electricite, France's second largest industrial group, 
which were priced at $48.75 in Paris, were concurrently selling in 
London's "gray market" for Continental securities at a premium of 
nearly 25%. 

This obvious underpricing of privatized firms' shares, noted by 
researchers (Heald and Steel, 1992; Mayer and Meadowcroft, 1995), 
opposition politicians, and investors, sugqests that masimizing 
revenue from privatizations is not the dominant objective of the 
police. Rather, revenue is purposely being sacrificed in order to 
achieve other goals. 

There are two potential policy goals that conflict with rnaximizing 
revenues from privatizations. The first is inter-firm 
competition. The second is intentional income transfers from the 
public to the private sector accomplished by privatization. 

John Moore, U.K. Financial Secretary to the Treasury and the 
government's principal architect of the privatization policy, said 

The primary objective of the government's programme is to 
reduce the power of the monopolist and to encourage 
competition. (Moore, 1986:91) 

If this were truly the objective of the privatization program, 
then the government would have to forsake some of the income it 
could earn were it to privatize its nationalized monopolies with 
no change in their market structures. Ironically, as we will see 
below, there is little evidence that the U.K. government is 
dismembering its nationalized monopolies as one would expect from 
Mr. Moore's quotation. 

Governments intent on privatization may have a couple of reasons 
to transfer income from the public to the private sector as part 
of the program. Underpricing shares and rationing them with a 
priority to households can broaden share ownership. This is an 
explicitly stated, although secondary, objective in a number of 
countries, particularly the U.K. The proportion of British 
households that owns corporate shares has risen from 7% in 1979 to 
19% now. But whereas a substantial discount and preferential 
access to shares for households might increase the base of 
shareholders temporarily, it cannot prevent a gradual increase in 
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concentration of shareholding if shareowners subsequently sell 
their shares to realize a capital gain. The French are attempting 
to prevent this by providing a reward to those who hold their 
shares. Paribas stockholders are promised one free share for 
every ten they hold for 18 months. Despite this, 20% of the new 
shareholders sold their shares to take the 30% capital gain that 
the market offered the day trading was opened. 

Corruption could be another reason for undervalued share prices. 
Only if shares are partly "given away" can a politician or 
political party expect favors in return. Corruption has been 
charged in the U.K. by the traditional critics of the Conservative 
government, but it has never been seriously supported by evidence. 
In France, the government's critics make the same charge, in 
particular with respect to the privatization of the television 
station, TF1. And in Italy, rather more serious charges of 
corruption have surrounded privatizations in the qiant holding 
companies of IRI and ENI. 

A final motive for sellinq shares at a substantial discount is to 
bribe potential opponents of privatizations to ensure their 
support for the policy. Frequently, public policy executed 
through nationalization creates a de facto riqht to an income 
transfer which is threatened by privatization. These income 
transfers - excessive Tabor employment or wage rates or 
inefficient work practices - are a reason why nationalization is 
often criticized. Unless the owners of these riqhts are 
compensated, they will obstruct privatization, and there are cases 
in which privatization efforts have alleqedly failed specifically 
because those who would lose from the privatization were not 
adequately compensated (Nelson, 1984). 

Thus, it may be reasonable for the government to make a lump sum 
income transfer to individuals with the power to block 
privatization in return for an end to the social burden of 
inefficiency. The mort obvious form of bribe is preferential 
access to discounted shares for employees of the firms being 
privatized. Giving employees preferential access to shares is a 
common practice, and in the U.K. 90% of all eligible employees 
have taken up their subscription rights to shares. To take just 
one example, in the privatization of Royal Ordinance, the U.K. 
government gave employees of the firm $160 million in free shares, 
a significant percentage of the $305 million worth of shares that 
were sold. 

(Ironically, there is some evidence that wealth was transferred 
from the public te the private sector in nationalizations as well 
as in later privatizations. Langohr and Viallet (1986) found that 
Mitterrand's Socialist government paid a premium of about 20% to 
shareholders of the firms that were nationalized in France in 
1981-1982.) 
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The evident motive for privatization that emérges from the 
discussion above is to improve economic efficiency by transferring 
resource allocation devisions from the public to the private 
sector - the second meaning commonly ascribed to privatization. 
To this issue we now turn. 

Privatization, Nationalization, and Economic Efficiency 

In every great monarchy in Europe the sale of the crown lands 
would produce a vert' large sum of money, which, if applied to 
the payment of the public debts, would deliver from mortgage a 
much greater revenue than any which Chose lands have ever 
afforded to the crown.... When the crown lands had become 
private property, they would, in the course of a few Years, 
become well improved and well cultivated. (Smith, 177E) 

This quotation from Adam Smith's The Wealth of Nations suggests 
that privatization - entailing both a change in asset ownership 
and a change in control - can simultaneously earn the national 
treasury a capital gain and increase the efficiency of resource 
use. Although many people mat' be willing te accept Adam Smith's 
statement without question, critical readers will require a theory 
to provide the nexus between ownership structure and economic 
efficiency. Smith provided only part of that theory. 

Private Ownership and the Invisible Hand 

The nexus that Adam Smith described is the "invisible hand" that 
assures that maximization of private economic gain furthers the 
economic interest of society. Each individual, Smith wrote, 

intends only his own gain, and he is in this, as in many other 
cases, led by an invisible hand to promet? an end which was no 
part of his intention. By pursuing his own interest he 
frequently promotes that of society more effectually than when 
he really intends to proMote it. 	(Smith, 1776:423) 

This linkage has two requirements, one familiar to Adam Smith and 
the other not. First, maximization of the manager's personal 
objectives (wealth, status, power, etc.) must imply profit 
maximization. Second, profit maximization must imply efficiency. 
The link between profit maximization (the owners' objective) and 
maximization of efficiency (society's objective) requires that two 
important conditions relevant to a discussion of privatization be 
satisfied. The first is that the output market be competitive. 
If it is, the firm must offer customers an efficient combination 
of price, quality, service, etc., or its shore of the market will 
shrink to nothing. In technical economic terms, the firm must be 
allocatively efficient. 	If the output market is not competitive, 
and if antitrust enfoncement cannot readily make it so, profit 
maximization will lead to the allocative inefficiency of monopoly. 
But it is important to note that these predictions hold regardless 



of whether or not the firm is publiclv or privately owned. They 
are strictly a consequence of the competitiveness of the output 
market and have nothing to do with the form of ownership of the 
firm. 

The second condition that must hold to ensure the consonance of 
profit and efficiency maximization is that there be no 
"spillovers" or "third party effects" from market transactions. 
That is, there can be no divergence between costs and benefits at 
the private and social levels. Only if the firm bears the full 
social costs and appropriates the full social benefits of its 
decisions will profit maximization ensure the efficient allocation 
of resources. 

Intellectual property provides an example of the problem of 
externalities. 	Intellectual property is a "public good." Once 
created, its dissemination and use yields a benefit for society at 
no cost. Thur, from the standpoint of allocative efficiency, 
dissemination should not be limited either by secrecy or bv a 
government granted and enforced patent monopoly. Yet then the 
investor in intellectual property is denied a profit and no 
investment will be done. As was the case with natural monopoly, 
here again we have a conflict between profit maximization and 
efficiency. 

The requirement that the maximization of the manager's personal 
objectives imply profit maximization will generally be the case 
for owner-managed enterprises which were the nom in Smith's era. 
But when the owner and the manager are different persons, as is 
generally the case with modern corporations, one must find some 
assurance that the manager is indeed maximizing the profitability 
of the enterprise rather than subverting that objective for 
personal gain. Again the competitiveness of markets is important. 
But in this case, it is the input as well as the output markets 
that are relevant. 

If the input markets (in particular, the capital market) and 
output market are competitive, then the manager must maximize 
profits for the owners. Any alternative will be unsustainable 
because the firm will eventually go bankrupt. However, if any 
market is uncompetitive, then it is possible for the manager to 
find revenues to finance personal goals at the expense of the 
goals of the owners. That is, there is no pressure to ensure cost 
minimization - technically called "productive efficiency" - even 
if allocative efficiency is achieved. 

To prevent this potential problem inherent in the separation of 
ownership and control, stockholders have a number of recourses. 
Stockholder meetings, the election of outside board members, and 
stockholder suit; are ail possibilities. Yet mort scholars (cf. 
Manne, 1965) feel that these are inadéquate for a variety of 
endemic and institutional reasons. 	In France, for example, 



stockholders cannot vote by proxy but must be physi cally present 
at the stockholders' meeting. And it is impossible for anyone to 
contact stockholders directly because companies do not maintain 
lists of stockholders. 

A final recourse is to the market for corporate control in which 
rival management tearns bid in the takeover market for the right to 
manage the firm. If a firm is inefficiently managed, its share 
price will be below its potential. This provides the opportunity 
for corporate "raiders" to buy shares at their depressed price, 
change the management, improve the firm's profitability, and reap 
a capital gain. 

Unfortunately, the market for corporate control is far from a 
perfect market, especially in Europe. By U.S. standards, it is 
vert' small. Furthermore, the firms for which public vs. private 
ownership is being debated are frequentiv bath large and 
strateqically important. And if one takes the Rolls-Royce 
privatization as a case in point, one secs the special problems 
that the privatization of a strategic firm raies. No shares were 
sold abroad and foreiqn ownership was purposely restricted to less 
than 15%. No single shareholder could own more than 10% of the 
company stock, and the qovernment kept a share just officient to 
prevent a takeover battle. Althouqh Rolls-Royce may be a special 
case because it is a defense contractor, man!, firms being 
privatized are special cases for one reason or another - that is 
frequently why they were nationalized in the first place. Thus, 
restrictions on the market for corporate control are often 
observed. They are virtually universal in French privatizations. 
As a more qeneral issue, the policy objective of widespread share 
ownership conflicts with that of an efficient market for corporate 
control. 

In conclusion, laissez faire private enterprise will not 
necessarily guarantee the achievement of society's objective of 
efficiency. Only if some specific conditions are met can such 
assurance be given. Unfortunately, these conditions are often not 
met, and this is particularly true in the special cases that the 
firms being considered for privatization often represent. Markets 
may be uncompetitive because of significant economies of scale in 
public utilities. Spillovers may exist in many high technology 
companies (such as in the aircraft, computer, and telecommunica-
tions industries) or in industries in steep decline. And the 
market for corporate control is itself far from perfect, 
especially for large strategic companies in Europe. In these 
circumstances, it may be wise for governments to impose regulatory 
constraints on privatized enterprise or in some other way to 
intervene in their markets. But once this is done, the relevant 
comparison that must be made in the discussion of privatization is 
not between free private enterprise and nationalization, but 
between different means of regulating commerce of which 
nationalization is one. 	Unfortunately, the rhetoric that 
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surrounds the debate is rarely sophisticated enough ta make 
distinctions this subtle. 

Having concluded on the basis of economic principles that private 
enterprise is not inherently efficient, it remains ta look in a 
similar way at public enterprise ta see under what circumstances 
it can be expected to perform well or badly. 

Objectives and Control of Public Enterprise 

The social and economic performance of public enterprise, like 
private enterprise, will depend upon the objectives and 
constraints of the decision makers. Managerial objectives derive 
from personal utility functions, and although utility functions 
undoubtedly differ across individuals, it is difficult to specify 
systematic differences between public and private sector managers. 
In this paper, we will not attempt ta do sa. 	In addition ta 
differences in objectives, there are undoubtedly differences in 
individuals' ability to accamplish their objectives. Estrie and 
Perotin (19SG) argue that French nationalized firms have 
autperforrned British when each is compared ta i ts private sector 
counterparts because of the superior technical training of French 
cadre of public sector managers. 'l'et this paper will simply 
assume that ail managers are alike in terras of their competence as 
well as their personal objectives. 

There are two major differences between objectives and central in 
private enterprise and in public enterprise. The first concerns 
the congruence of the objectives of the owners and of society. 
The second concerns the agency relationship between the manager 
and the owner. 

In public enterprise, unlike in private enterprise, there is in 
principle no potential for an inconsistency between the objectives 
of the firm's owners and of society. The objectives can easily be 
made consonant rince there is no requirement ta maximize profit. 
The owner of the firm - the government - supposedly represents 
society's interest and can set non-profit objectives for the 
firm's management if it wants to. (Whether it chooses to do so is 
another matter.) Thus, it can insulate the firm from market 
pressures that in the case of private enterprise would force what 
could be undesired profit maximization. The welfare stipulation 
that natural monopolies set price equal to marginal cost, even 
though that implies that the firm loses money, is a case in point. 

Secondly, in public enterprise, the owner and the manager, 
although obviously not a single persan, are closely linked. The 
agency relationship between the executive of a nationalized firm 
and the government minister who appoints and can fire him is more 
direct Chan that between a private sector manager and hundreds of 
thousands of dispersed stockholders. There are none of the 
free-rider problems that can plaque stockholders of private firms. 
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For this reason, there may be relatively less risk that the 
objectives of the manager of the public firm will subvert the 
objectives of its owners. 

In reality, however, the government/principal may find it very 
difficult to control its manager/agent. There are a number of 
reasons for this, some of them remediable and some not. For 
managers to be expected to execute conscientiously their dulies as 
trustees of the public interest, public policy objectives must be 
clear, they must be reasonably consistent and stable, and the 
resources required to accomplish the objectives must be provided. 
All these requirements are the same, of course, as those facing 
private firms' managers. `(et in the private sector, they are 
relatively easily met. The objective of profit maximization is 
clear, unidimensional, uncontrovercial, and stable. Access to 
competitive capital markets is taken for granted. 

By contrast, setting objectives in public enterprises may be 
difficult, especially to the extent that those objectives diverge 
from profit maximization. And since the strongest case for 
nationalization is in situations in which free markets will not 
work appropriately - and thus where profit maximization may be an 
unsuitable objective - there is an endemic problem. 

Because "social" (as opposed to profit) objectives are set in the 
political arena, they change with political parties, often too 
frequently for results to appear. (At least managers who fail to 
meet their objectives will argue that.this is the case.) Managers 
may remain in their positions too briefly to show results before 
they and their objectives are changed. Even the expectation of 
change can undermine commitments to objectives. Non-profit 
objectives are generally multidimensional and thus are often 
internally inconsistent and frequently unclear. The tie of the 
firm's financing to the public sector budget usually means that 
reliable long terra provision of resources is absent. As Estrin 
and Perotin (1987) argue, this explains part of the differential 
performance of British and French nationalized firms. The latter, 
which are alleged to be the relatively more efficient, are 
permitted access to private capital markets while the British 
firms can only go to the national treasury. 

Regarding monitoring of managerial performance, in some respects 
the problems are greater for public than private sector firms 
despite the relative proximity of principle to agent. The 
complexity and possible inconsistency of objectives may allow the 
manager of the public sector firm substantial leeway in 
interpretation. The lack of benchmarks for comparison (and even 
the lack of criteria of evaluation) makes evaluation difficult, 
and the lack of a self-starting market for management teams (the 
market for corporate control is the private sector counterpart) 
means that they are rio visible competing alternatives proposed to 
the government owner. 
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In conclusion, just as private enterprise does not ensure 
efficient resource allocation, public enterprise does not 
guarantee inefficiency. Each mode of ownership has institutional 
strengths and weaknesses compared to the other, and thus there can 
be no general case for privatization. Each prospective 
privatization must be evaluated on its merits, and this eValuation 
must answer a set of questions which have been sketched above. Is 
the industry potentially competitive in both input markets 
(including the market for corporate control) and output markets? 
Are there siqnificant externalities? Can public policy objectives 
for the nationalized firm be expected to remain stable? Does the 
nationalized firm have access to private capital markets? Will 
the firm - under either public or private ownership - be allowed 
to fail? What is the requlatory framework within which the firm 
would operate were it to be privatized? How effective will that 
framework be? 

Privatization When Markets Could Work 

In this section, we will consider two general cases of privatiza-
tion in situations where the preconditions for competition exist. 
The first case is one in which there is already a competitive 
industrial structure. Examples include British Steel, British 
Leyland, Rolls-Royce, Fiat, Saint Gobain, and Paribas. Because 
they sell in reasonably competitive markets, these firms must be 
allocatively efficient, i.e., even thouqh nationalized, they must 
sell a product at a price that the market will voluntarily accept. 
Although their histories differ, many of the firms or industries 
of this genre were nationalized to prevent imminent bankruptcy and 
to preserve jobs that would otherwise be lost subsequent to an 
abrupt reduction in demand. Thus, althouqh they are allocatively 
efficiency, many are not productively efficient, and they may 
receive subsidies from the government to finance their operatinq 
losses. 

In this case, the traditional role of nationalization has been to 
transfer income from taxpayers to employees of the nationalized 
firms. The popular conviction of the inherent inefficiency of 
nationalization is commonly based on examples such as those given 
above, and privatization looks attractive because it cuts the 
firms' access to subsidies and ensures that excessive pay packages 
or featherbedding will only lead to bankruptcies and the permanent 
loss of jobs. The notion that privatization is a way of 
disciplininq trade unions (Heald and Steel, 1986) is presumably 
founded on this logic. But the logic is flawed. 

The flaw is that it is not the inefficient, loss-ridden firms -
firms like British Steel, British Leyland, etc. - that are being 
privatized. A firm that is to be privatized must usually show 
reasonable profits prior to its sale (Yarrow, 1986), and there are 
vert' few instances of loss-making firms being sold to private 
sector buyers. 	(The privatization of Fiat is a conspicuous 



exception to this generalization.) Furthermore, governments with 
a stronq political stake in privatization have little inventive to 
risk the policy by trying to sell their "dogs". Many of the 
recently privatized U.K. companies like Cable and Wireless, 
British Aerospace, and the British National Oil Company were never 
criticized for inefficiency, and others like British Airways, long 
a drain on the national Treasury, became profitable a few years 
before privatization. If the nationalized firms are reasonably 
efficient prior to their privatization, the argument that 
privatization is necessary to ensure efficiency sounds specious. 

Of course, one could arque that the prospect of privatization 
provides the necessary impetus for improved performance (cf. 
Molyneux and Thompson, 1987). But this argument implies that 
employees uho have had the political and economic power to protect 
their subsidized jobs or inefficient work practices in a 
nationalized firm either lose or surrender that power for the saké 
of a successful privatization. Fresuminq that employees are not 
willinq to become martyrs for the cause of privatization, it 15 
not clear why a qovernment goal of privatization would prompt them 
to alter their neqotiatinq position with the qovernment. And a 
qovernment should not need privatization to provide an inventive 
to achieve an efficient industrial structure. 	Ultimately, one 
must conclude that privatization is irrelevant to a change in 
performance. What matters in neqotiations over employment levels 
and labor practices between the qovernment and the work force of a 
nationalized firm is the same set of factors that natter in ail 
Tabor conflicts, be the!, in nationalized or private firms. Those 
factors include bargaining power, assumptions of the other party's 
obduracv, unemployment compensation, and compensation for other 
changes that may reduce the welfare of employees. Each of these 
is in turn a function of many other factors, but the existence of 
a policy of privatization is not one of them. 

This reasoninq suqqests a paradox. A government that has the 
political will and the economic power to reform a nationalized 
firm in order to privatize it does not need privatization either 
to justify or to accomplish that reform. Ironically, firms that 
operate in well-functioning markets and for which the policy of 
privatization is least controvercial are likely to be relatively 
easily managed by the public sector. Under the conditions of 
well-functioning markets, the problems that often confound public 
enterprise - the problems of setting unambiguous objectives and 
monitoring performance - will be least onerous. The best "social" 
objective is profit maximization, as Adam Smith claimed. The best 
criterion of performance is the return on the public's investment. 
The benchmark of evaluation is the financial performance of 
competitors and the survival of the firm in the Long run. In the 
extreme, onl'' the different naines on the list of sharehc'lders need 
distinquish the public from the private firm. Ail that is 
required to ensure that the publicly c'wned firm operate as though 
it were private is that the government insist on it. 	Indeed, 
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there is evidence from the U.K. that as the government has 
increasingly stressed the objective of profitability and as it has 
improved its monitoring of productive efficiency, the nationalized 
firms have significantly improved their financial performance 
(Molyneux and Thompson, 1987). 

As a correlary, a government that does not have the economic power 
or the political will to force nationalized enterprise to become 
efficient will find it difficult to "privatize" that burden. 	It 
is significant that the U.K. electricity, mining, and railroad 
industries - industries in which trade union militancy is very 
strong - have not experienced privatization. Without a 
demonstration from the government that reform is both economically 
and ooliticallv feasible, the private sector is unlikely to find 
nationally owned firms' shares ver attractive. 

A final caveat is related to the point made above. If a 
government is somehow able to privatize an inefficient firm that 
is suhsequeritly unable ta survive the competitive battle', that 
firm will surely turn back ta the qovernment for support. The 
competitive pressure that pushed private firms into qovernment 
ownership years ago, and the desire for protection that has 
characterized nationalized firms, will not disappear with 
privatization. A qovernment that does not have a credible 
commitment ta an efficient industrial structure pirivately or 
publicly owned) will quickly find supplicants at its door and 
itself pushed into import restrictions, price floors, or 
restreints on layoffs even if the firms remain private. One need 
only note that in the U.S., the privately owned steel and 
automobile producers have repeatedly won qovernment protection 
from import competition. Nationalization and subsidization are 
not necessaru conditions for inefficiency. 

The second qeneral case that we will consider in this section is 
that in which a nationalized firm with considerable - even 
monopoly - market power is to be privatized in an industry that is 
potentially competitive. Frequently, the nationalized firm's 
market power is the consequence of a traditional statutory 
monopoly which is no longer (or may never have been) economically 
justified. British Airways and the production of electricity and 
natural gas are representative U.K. examples. 

In a case such as this, privatization must be accompanied by 
market liberalization and viqorous antitrust enforcement to 
transform a public monopoly into an industry comprised of many 
privately owned competitors. If the industry is not successfully 
restructured, the basic objective of the policy of privatization - 
increased efficiency - will be lost. In airlines, policy changes 
might entail breakinq the advantage that the encumbent firm has in 
access to scarce ressources like airport landinq rights, counter 
space, and terminals (Thompson, 1987). 	In gas or electricity, it 
miqht entail the separation of elements of the network that are 
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natural monopolies (like distribution) from others (like 
production) that are not. 

Of course, a skeptic could argue that any such regulatory change 
might be equally effective without privatization. The argument 
that regulatory regime matters more than the ownership is 
supported by the casual observation that the privately owned U.S. 
airlines (which, although not strictly monopolies, were protected 
from competition with each other and with potential entrants by 
Civil Aeronautics Board regulation) suffered from ail the 
inefficiencies commonly attributed to the nationalization of 
European airlines. The cause of the inefficiency was remedied by 
regulatory liberalization. 

Unfortunately, in a number of prorninent cases of the privatization 
of monopolies in potentially competitive industries, there has 
been little accompanying liberalization (Thompson, 1987). To the 
contrary, privatization may have actuallv entrenched monopoly. If 
privatization carried with it the threat of intensified 
competition and reduced profit potential, one would expect 
encumbent management to be hostile to the policy. Yet the support 
of encumbent management is usually necessary for a successful 
privatization. Similarly, employées who are granted favorable 
access to discounted shares of stock in return for supporting 
privatization have every reason to prefer that the firm for which 
they work and in which they are part owners remains a monopoly. 

To mollify this potential opposition, governments cften promise 
(explicitly or implicitly) to preserve the existing monopoly af ter 
privatization (Kay and Thompson, 1986). 	In other words, the gain 
in efficiency that would corne from increased competition and which 
is the explicit objective of the privatization policy - is 
sacrificed to ensure that the now-pointless privatization takes 
place. The end is sacrificed to achieve the rneans. 

The case of British Airways is an illustrative example. Prior to 
privatization, the Civil Aviation Authority (CAA), which has 
antitrust jurisdiction over the industry, wanted to transfer some 
routes from the dominant British Airways to British Caledonian, 
the second largest U.K. airline (although one-tenth the size of 
British Airways). British Airways' management claimed in public 
that it had been promised that the airline would be privatized in-
tact, and it threatened to resign if that promise were broken. 
The Minister of Transport, faced with a major threat to the 
success of the privatization, sided with British Airways against 
the CAA. This so undermined the authority of the CAA that the 
risk of British Airways' abuse of its considerable market power is 
probably greater now than it was prior to the privatization (Kay 
and Thompson, 1986). Not only is British Airways less 
constrained, but it is now better financed as well. 

To summarize, if econornic efficiency is the principal public 
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policy objective, and if the preconditions for a workably 
competitive market can be satisfied, then privatization is a 
sensible policy tool. Privately owned firms, constrained by the 
forces of competitive markets, must be efficient in order to 
survive. This does not imply, however, that nationalization is 
inherently inefficient. Governments could readily ensure that 
their nationalized firms are subjected to the same market 
discipline as privately owned firms. The problems that have so 
often characterized public enterprise - protection from 
competition, subsidization, inadequate audit controls, and unclear 
objectives - are not inherent in public ownership, but have 
occurred because public policy makers have put other objectives 
ahead of efficiency. Those other objectives have lost ground 
recently to the objective of efficiency, and that change has 
prompted interest in privatization. But efficiency could as 
readily be achieved by reform within the context of public 
ownership. 

Empirical Studies 

Table 2 summarizes a number of empirical studies that have sought 
to compare the relative performance of public and private 
enterprise. Manu are studies of utilities for which the 
comparison is between public enterprise and requlated private 
enterprise rather than free market competition. `(et there are a 
few studies that compare public and private enterprise in 
competitive settings - OUT' concern in this section. 

Table 2  

Empirical Studies of Comparative Performance  

Number of 	 Conclusion on 
Industry 	 Studies Public Ownership 

Airlines 2 Negative 
Appliance Showrooms 1 Negative 
Electric Utilities 7 Mixed 
Fire Services 1 Negative 
Ferries 1 Negative 
Insurance 2 Mixed 
Medicine 1 Negative 
Railways 1 Neutral 
Refuse 6 Majority negative 
Steel 1 Negative 
Urban Transit 1 Negative 
Water 4 Mixed 

Reference: Yarrow (1986) 

To 	take one example, 	Pryke (1982) compared public and private 
firms in rratched pairs (British Airways and British Caledonian, 
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the British Sas Board's appliance sales and private seller; of 
appliances, and short sea skip and hovercraft ferry services), and 
he concluded that, 

public enterprise has performed relatively poorly in terms of 
its competitive position, has used labour and capital 
inefficiently and has been less profitable (p.70). 

The reason, he believes, is that, 

the activities in question have been badly run (p.77). 

Others (e.g., Heald, 1984, Millward, 1982) are less convinced due 
to Pryke's narrow sample (there are surprisingly few cases of 
competitive industries with overlappinq private and public firms) 
and due ta the peripheral interest that British Rail's Sealink and 
British Sas' appliance sales have to the parent organizations. 

A variety of studies of contract biddinq (Savas, 1982) show in 
general that it raises efficiency above that of a vertically 
inteqrated monopoly qovernment supplier. Eut if, as is frequently 
the case, the qovernment supplier can bid to supply the service in 
competition with private suppliers, the colt difference between 
public and private enterprises disappears (Savas, 1982). This 
reinforces the opinions expressed earlier in this pomper (a) that 
there is nothinq inherently inefficient about public enterprise 
and (b) that competition is more important than ownership 
structure, per se. These opinions are also field Gy other 
researchers in the field (Kay and Thompson, 1986; Millward, 1982; 
Thompson, 1987; and Yarrow, 1986). 

Perhaps the best case that can be made for privatizinq competitive 
nationalized firms is that in the market economies of Western 
Europe and the United States, there is a stronq presumption that 
resources should be privately owned unless public ownership can be 
demonstrated (theoretically or empirically) to be superior. With 
no reason to expect public enterprise to outperform private in 
situations in which markets can function, and with no empirical 
evidence of superior public sector performance, private enterprise 
should be the norm. But there is neither theoretical reason nor 
unequivocal empirical evidence to believe that the result of 
privatization will be siqnificantly improved economic performance. 

Privatization vs. Nationalization when Markets Fail 

It is obvious...how great an economy of labour would be 
obtained if London were supplied by a single gas or water 
company instead of the existing plurality. Nhile there are 
even as many as two, this implies double establishments of ail 
sorts, when one anly, with a small increase, could probably 
perform the whole operation equally well.... But would it do 
sa?... Where competitors are so few, they always end by 
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agreeing not to compote. They may run a race of cheapness to 

	

ruin a new candidate.... 	It is much better to treat it at 
once as a public function; and if it be not such as the 
government itself could beneficially undertake, it should be 
made over entire to the company or association which will 
perform it on the best terms for the public. 

(Mill, 1848: 143-144) 

In this passage from his Principles of Political Economy, John 
Stewart Mill described the basic problem that public policy makers 
face in situations in which markets fail - in this case due to 
natural monopoly. Many producers means productive inefficiency; 
one producer means monopoly and predatory pricing - "a race of 
cheapness to ruin a new candidate" - to ensure its continuation. 
Plot only did Mill describe the problem, he also described two 
solutions - nationalization and franchise bidding. Today, the 
nationalized British qas and water industries are candidates for 
privatization. But are the problems to which Mill referred any 
less severe today than they were more than a century ago? How can 
one cape wi th the problems in the context of private enterprise? 

In situations in which markets fail - due ei ther to natural 
monopoly or to externali ties - public polie; makers face a number 
of choices. They could set non-profit maximizing objectives for a 
nationalized firm that correct for the market failings and in 

	

doing so achieve efficiency. 	In the case of natural monopoly, for 
example, public enterprise can be directed to equate marginal 
costs and prices - a necessary condition for efficiency but one 
that is unsustainable in private enterprise because it implies a 

	

financial loss for the firm. 	In public enterprise, the loss can 
be made good by treasury subsidies. In the case of technological 
spillovers, subsidies for research and development conducted by 
public enterprise cari ensure that investment is made and that 
discoveries are widely disseminated. 

The difficulties inherent in setting, monitoring, and achieving 
those non-profit objectives are not the only problems for which 
nationalized firms are blamed. They are also blamed for the 
objectives themselves. Much of the criticism of public enterprise 
- especially the common criticism that it is inherently 
inefficient - is misdirected. Public enterprise may faithfully 
and effectively pursue public policy objectives, yet there may be 
legitimate difference of opinion about the wisdom of those 
objectives. 

For example, in the communication and transportation industries, 
nationalized firms often hold the price of service on thin routes 
below market levels (subsidizing them by above-market prices on 
dense routes). The consequence is that demand and the quantity of 
service provided are both hiqher than would be observed in a free 
market. But whether this is efficient or inefficient depends on 
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whether regional development qenerates sufficient benefits that 
are external to the market. Most economists feel that it does not 
and that the policy is wasteful. Yet that is irrelevant to any 
critique of nationalization. Those who oppose these cross-
subsidies should criticize their qovernment, not the institution 
of nationalization. 

The same arguments are implicit in the case of nationalized high 
technology firms. Should nationalization be faulted for the 
Concorde experience? Or was the Concorde a justifiable effort to 
correct for the reluctance of free markets to invest in 
unappropriable basic technology? The fact that it was a 
commercial disaster does not resolve the dispute, and even if all 
should aqree that spillover benefits did not make the Concorde 
socially efficient ex post, it might still have been an acceptable 
risk ex ante. Finally, what about Airbus? Is it a socially 
valuable investment that private enterprise will not finance 
because it cannot appropriate ail the benefits? Or is it folly? 
Regardless of the ultimate answer, responsibility for deciding now 
whether market intervention is justified or not rests with the 
qovernment and precedes any chojce of policy tool. 	If public 
policy makers decide (wisely or otherwise) that intervention is 
justified, it can be accomplished throuqh rreans other than 
nationalization. 	Privatization will not and should not keep 
qovernments out of markets if they feel intervention is justified. 

A second option would be to surrender to the problems of market 
failure and to privatize the firm with no regulatory effort to 
constrain its behavior. This mav sound unreasonable, but 
macroeconomic est imates of the social cost of monopoly are so low 
- in the range of 0.5%-2.0% of gross national product (Scherer, 
1980:459-464) - that laissez faire private enterprise may be a 
viable policy option, especially if there are reasonablv close 
substitute products and services available. Nonetheless, the 
extraordinary attention that economists have lavished on the 
problem of monopoly over the years suggests that they believe it 
is a sufficiently serious policy concern to require some 
correction, and public policy makers have invariably obliged. 

A third option is to privatize the firm and then to constrain 
managerial behavior in an effort to avoid the problems that would 
occur with profit maximization. The traditional U.S. rate-of-
return regulation of public utilities has this objective. But 
regulation raises two serious problems that must be weighed 
against the problems of nationalization or of laissez faire that 
have been discussed above. The first problem is that regulation 
will never redirect behavior precisely as desired. The second is 
that the requlated private firm may capture the regulator and 
subvert public policy objectives to the firm's own ends. 

The problem of imperfect regulation is well-known to both scholars 
(cf. Averch and Johnson, 1962) and the lay public. And there is 
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confirming evidence from empirical studies (see Table 2) that have 
compared regulated private utilities in the U.S. with their 
nationalized counterparts. The claim that private enterprise is 
superior to public enterprise is clearly unsupported by the 
evidence. Millward (1982) concludes his detailed review of the 
empirical literature by stating that, 

[there is] no broad support for private enterprise superior- 
ity.... 	Evidence...is suggestive of the importance of market 
structure, but the interrelationship between mode of ownership 
and market structure is not yet clear (pp. 83,84). 

Meyer's study (1975) of the comparative costs of public and 
private electricity generation in the U.S. is a good example of 
this genre of empirical work. Meyer found that public enterprise 
generally had lower production costs and louer prices than did 
private enterprise. Only for very large customers, where there 
was the threat of entry via custorrier co-generation, was the price 
of private enterprise lower (even thouqh the cost was not). 
Pescatrice and Trapani (1980) conclude a study similar to that of 
Meyer with the opinion that public electricity producers operate 
at substantially lower cost than do requlated private firms. 
Because of the way the' performed their analysis, the authors were 
able to conclude that public firms do mir imize costs (i.e., they 
are productively efficient) and that the performance différence 
was due to the distorting effect of rate-of-return requlation. 
The' conclude their paper as follows: 

Overall, the results obtained here suggest that rate-of-return 
requlation may be a very costly means of dealinq with the 
natural monopoly and that...it appears that public ownership 
is a botter choice than production by private firms when 
requlated boy rate-of-return methods (p. 275). 

Of course, one could argue that a change in the regulatory 
constraint would obviate the distortions (Vickers and Yarrow, 
1985), and regulatory changes in the U.S. are moving toward the 
British approach of controlling prices rather than profits. Yet 
the success of this change must still be demonstrated, there 
remains no easy way of distinguishing between healthy price 
competition and predatory pricing, and there will still be the 
risk of regulatory capture (Stigler, 1971; Peltzman, 197G). 

Privatization in Less Developed Countries 

Although this paper is focused on privatization in developed 
countries, the ideas that have been discussed can be used for a 
necessarily brief assessment of the prospects for privatization in 
less developed countries (LDCs) in which the policy is no les=_ 
évident. 	In Africa, for example, interest in privatization is 
widespread, and countries litre Togo, Ghana, Nigeria, Tanzania, 
Kenya, and even Marxist Angola and the Congo all have embarked on 
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the policy. 

One significant difference between the situations in developed and 
less developed countries is that in the latter, the immédiate 
motive is more purely financial than in the former. The sheer 
economic necessity of escaping the financial burden of deficit 
nationalized firms has forced countries to consider an ideology 
that is still widely regard as repugnant. Unlike in the developed 
countries, there may be no presumption in favor of private 
ownership. Sometimes outside organizations like the World Bank 
have given privatization a push (in Togo, for example), and the 
various debt-to-equity conversion schemes that have been proposed 
to relieve Third World debt (in Chile, for example) may further 
promote privatization. 

Privatization in LDCs faces a number of problems in execution that 
while noted in our discussion of developed countries are so 
magnified in LDCs as to be qualitativelv different. For one, 
markets are usually so small that the preconditions for 
competition cannot be .met. Plot only are there no markets for 
corporate control, there is insufficient managerial talent 
irrespective of who the firms' owners may be. The lacé of 
national financial resources inhibits the sale of large 
enterprises to nationals. The result is that privatization to any 
significant degree frequently implies foreign capital and 
management (even thouqh many countries likc Bangladesh, Brazil, 
Chile, and Pakistan have forbidden foreign holdings). And that, 
in turn, can exacerbate ideological conflict, especially in 
countries with a colonial part. 

Another common problem in LDCs is that there are many losing firms 
for sale but few profitable ones. To reiterate a point made 
before, these lasers will not be readily sold until their 
performance improves or at least until their government owners 
make credible commitments to reform pricing and employment 
regulations, currency controls, and labor laws. Yet in a number 
of instances (in Ghana and Togo, for example), these regulations 
have not been changed and have even been reiterated. 

Regretably, many large nationalized enterprises - steel mills, 
petroleum refineries, airlines, etc. - were uneconomic from their 
beginnings and probably should be closed. The only way in which 
they could be rendered profitable is if they were isolated from 
international competition. Yet to do so would worsen the problem 
of uncompeti- Cive markets and undermine any hope that efficiency 
would improve. 

A problem unique to some LDCs is that of ethnie or tribal 
conflicts that inhibit privatization. 	In South-East Asia and East 
Africa, for example, there are wealthy resident minority 
populations (Chinese and Indians, respectively) who would gain 
power at the expense of the majority nationals were privatization 
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of a significant part of the countries' public enterprises to take 
place. Malasia has attempted to circumvent the problem by setting 
up a unit trust that holds shares in nationalized firms and then 
distributes shares of the unit trust to the politically dominant 
Bumiputra community. 

In comparing privatization in developed and less developed 
countries, it seems that in the former, the major issue is the 
political decision to privatize a particular firm. Once it is 
made, execution of the policy (asset valuation, marketing, etc.) 
is relatively easy, although this paper has stressed that many 
other and more important changes may have to accompany 
privatization before one can expect improved economic performance. 
In less developed countries, by contrast, the politiCal decision 
may be the relatively easy part. The real obstacles appear in 
policy execution. And whereas there are some privatization 
success scories, one must be concerned that, even more Chan in the 
developed world, privatization in the LDCs will fail to achieve 
the expectations held of it and will discoureqe political leaders 
in the future from continuing with the policy. 

Conclusions 

There is undoubtedly a wave of interest in privatization across 
the political and qeoqraphic landscapes. Perhaps because of 
privatization's popularity, this paper has presented a critical 
assessment of the policy, the conclusion of which is that the 
expectations held for privatization are too hiqh. This is not 
because privatization is necessarily undesirable. Only in the 
case of significant market failure might privatization be 
mistaken, and then only because of potentiel requlatorv problems. 
In the case of well-functioninq markets, privatization is a 
sensible policy, although improved management within the context 
of public ownership may by equally effective. 

Ironically, the reason for skepticism about the benefits of 
privatization is that ownership form really matters vert' little. 
Because it matters so little and yet has attracted so much 
attention, there is both a risk and some evidence (especially in 
Europe) that concern for successful privatization will overwhelm 
concern for what is substantially more significant - market 
competition. Fundamentally, the extent of market competition 
bears no necessary relationship to ownership structure. 

One of the questions posed at the beginning of this paper was 
whether privatization will leave an enduring legacy of improved 
economic performance. Unfortunately, the lack of clearly stated 
policy objectives, the poor articulation of the precise nexus 
between the policy tool - privatization - and policy objectives, 
and the apparently haphazard choice of candidates without 
sufficiently careful attention to the appropriate market and 
regulatory preconditions for success, all provoke concern that the 
policy will result in disappointment. 
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